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DAVID J. KUPFER

Interviewed by Alan F. Schatzberg

San Juan, Puerto Rico, December, 1996

AS: I’m Alan Schatzberg and with me is Doctor David Kupfer.(  David, how long have you been a member of the ACNP?

DK: I became a member back in 1975. The first meeting I attended, which I was very struck with, was in 1970. We are talking about almost twenty six years ago and there was a lot of discussion about good old fashioned neurotransmitters. It was the era when drugs were relatively new and we were seeing fascinating things happening to patients.  

AS: What were the hot topics in the early seventies?  

DK: Before I moved to the National Institute of Mental Health for a clinical associate position around 1967 through 1969 I was involved in a biological training program; there were weekly lectures by Daniel X. Freedman, George Aghajanian and Floyd Bloom and a lot of the issues brought up were with norepinephrine, epinephrine, and serotonin. All of us were beginning to feel comfortable using the antidepressants.

AS: The tricyclics?

DK: The tricyclic antidepressants, and lithium. We wanted to find out why these drugs were working and that began the long trek into biological psychiatry,  examining what tools we could use to find this out, although there was very little available relatively speaking.  

AS: Urinary MHPG and platelet MAO were the big ones and your studies about sleep physiology.

DK: That was pretty much it. We were able to do the first lumbar punctures at NIMH to look at cerebrospinal fluid.  And in those days we were looking at some of the metabolites of our favorite transmitters.

AS: In the early days, when you first started coming, were there presentations on clinical trials or was that from the start more at meetings like NCDEU?

DK: There were some because I was involved in a few of those presentations. It was more of a balanced meeting of the kind we have recently to get back to. Part of that had to do with the fact that we didn’t have all the neuroimaging tools, the neuroscience breakthroughs in genetics and the other exciting things that are going on today.  

AS:  Mostly about antidepressants? 

DK: Yes, but the balance was contributed by the fact we were still learning so much about how these drugs worked in clinical trials and the extent to which they worked.  I remember, in the 1980s, we started talking about maintenance treatment and that was a brand new thing.   Outside of lithium there had been nothing very much around maintenance until we began to get all the trials in schizophrenia. That led to recognizing not just rapid changes in neurotransmitters, but more slowly acting changes. That then began to inform some of the basic neuroscience research.

AS: Thinking back I remember a conversation with Gerry Klerman in 1975. I was a young instructor and we had been studying depressed people with Joe Schildkraut in drug free studies, looking at catecholamine turnover. The thing that struck me was the number of patients who seemed to meet criteria for endogenous depression, who had been depressed for a long time.   I remember talking to Gerry about chronic depression. Gerry seemed startled when I pointed out that when you ran a clinic like ours you saw a lot of patients with either recurring episodes or more chronically ill than we learned of in text books.  The whole field has changed to a very different concept about these major diseases.

DK: You are absolutely right; when we began our careers we thought of schizophrenia as being chronic but everything related to either manic depressive disease or depressive illness was episodic with nothing in between. Obviously there was a lot in between and our neurochemical or biological theories began to change as we realized that through treatment studies and longitudinal follow up.  There had been follow up studies before drug treatments were available, but now we began them with drug treatments. That changed what we saw clinically and helped redefine the science; ultimately it extended more broadly because we began thinking about anxiety disorders, obsessive compulsive disorders, diseases of aging and childhood disorders. When I was fortunate to win the Efron Prize in 1979 most of the concentration was still in the mid-adult period. We were still operating under the sense that even though things looked complicated we were very hopeful they would have simple solutions with relatively simple tools.  As we entered 1980 and the decade after, we began realizing that the issues were much more complex. There was more heterogeneity than we had previously thought and the treatments were not as effective as we believed they were in the sixties and seventies.  That began a tremendous set of developments we are beginning to see in the nineties with new generations of drugs and a whole host of neuroscience tools.   

AS: When you think back to the treatment of depression before 1988, before the first selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor (SSRI) came on the market, do you now view that as a period of tremendous limitations in terms in our ability to treat patients?

DK:  We were fortunate enough to begin working with the SSRIs before then, in about 1982. I was very interested in the effects of these drugs on sleep, both in terms of normal subjects and depressed patients. We used fluvoxamine and found it to be a very effective clinical drug and that the effects on sleep were not different from the tricyclics. So we assumed, somewhat naively, that these drugs would work in inpatients and outpatients. We were less concerned about the side effect profile or adherence issues although that has had a lot to do with the relative success of the new generation of SSRIs. I have always felt that the efficacy would not be better than the older drugs, but that they would all be about the same.  I mean, they all had the same effects on REM sleep.  Perhaps, their effects on sleep continuity were a little different, as we found out much later..  But, I was prepared even in the early eighties that this would, perhaps, change the way we thought about depression. At the same time, this was still the era when we hadn’t even had the report of the first collaborative study of maintenance tricyclics in long term treatment. The NIMH collaborative study was finished in 1982, but there was no report until 1984. We presented a lot of the material at the ACNP and that validated using tricyclics for long term treatment, certainly in the United States.  But, that didn’t tell us anything more about dosages, the use of combined treatment or of other modalities for maintenance.

AS: What thoughts do you have about the notion of dose?  We have gone from low dose under prescribing in the late sixties to realizing these are serious illnesses and need more aggressive management.

DK: This is the kind of topic where an organization like the ACNP can be a terrific forum to present clinical information and also basic neuroscience findings.  We were all taught you could be aggressive in acute depression but, once things were under control, you did your best to find the minimum dose. This is what we were taught and what we practiced.  The only problem was that it was wrong and, later on, we began to find out that the dose that got you better would keep you better, a notion we didn’t embrace until the late eighties. A full dose strategy for long term was not only applicable but gave you a much better outcome. You then put more of a burden on convincing the physician, patient and family that it was good to stay on a high dose. So you had to have the family clear about what side effect profile was acceptable so it would not interfere with adherence or the therapeutic alliance. When that is the case we see a positive attitude to long term treatment.  To this date, we don’t have a total handle on why these drugs work in the long run and what risks we incur. Some of the exciting newer tools with receptors and neuroimaging may help us. A whole new generation of researchers in pharmacology is beginning to explain, from a metabolic and genetic point of view, why individuals are different and what kinds of metabolic changes may be genetically determined. This is the kind of information we need clinically that is going to be derived from basic science.

AS: What about the ACNP’s influence on clinical practice? You raise these issues about the presentations; that this is a somewhat elite professional group. Do you think the materials that get generated or presented here have an influence on the field?

DK: That’s an interesting and not a simple question. There have been times we have not taken our responsibility to heart. Clinicians can have a very robust effect on dissemination of knowledge which has implications for clinical practice. We have sometimes not been conscious of our need to do that and other organizations have assumed that responsibility. Right now we are in a cycle where we have more clinicians on the ACNP council than in a long time; hence there is a great deal of emphasis on dissemination through education.  The positive influence of the pharmaceutical industry for the College has been to present much more information than can be readily comprehended by the broader public or even a young basic scientist or clinician investigator.

AS: What about the role of the ACNP in professional identity?   What has the college meant to you as an investigator, as a chair, as a professor?

DK: This may go back to the feeling I had in 1975 when elected to a very prestigious organization to which all of my intellectual heroes belonged; people who have mentored me, both close and afar.  That never really has changed. I have felt that way through the early eighties.  Translational science is something departments of psychiatry should be all about.  They should be, at one level, departments of clinical neuroscience and behavior. Sometimes, there are appropriate criticisms we don’t take into account enough of the behavioral sciences in what goes on at ACNP.  That is always the kind of dialectic that is in play.  But, if one were to ask where is the society that most fits the academic mission of a department of psychiatry, certainly that would not be the ACNP. But, in many ways, it does embrace a lot of that academic mission.  It has retained a prestigious value that is well justified and, with respect to other societies, it has been a jewel. I have had some wonderful experiences with other organizations, some of which I have been privileged to be an officer and even president of.  But, I must say that being a fellow of the ACNP, having served on the council for three years in the eighties and, then, having the honor of becoming the President of the organization is a fabulous experience.  I don’t know of a single organization that has had as much impact on my thinking about the linkages that a department of psychiatry should have with other scientific enterprises.  That has certainly had an impact on the intellectual development of Western Psychiatric Institute and an influence on what clinical research centers funded by NIMH need to do. It has influenced my own research career, both in terms of the sleep and biological rhythm side, as well as the treatment and long term understanding of mood disorders.

AS: I have the same impression. The ACNP, of all professional organization’s I belong to, has had the greatest impact on my sense of belonging and of professional identity, in terms of both investigation and administration.  Do you think the society is too small and a little too elitist?  The young people coming up and the young faculty really enjoy the meeting.  They all strive to become members and it’s something they think is going to be important.  As you said, it’s a small jewel, but are there downsides to that?

DK: I don’t think so.  If we got much bigger we would lose our ability to invite people to present and to make sure fresh ideas come in; we might also lose the specialists.  We probably range between eleven to fourteen hundred people at the meeting.  If we get much larger we become akin to a small American Psychiatric Association meeting. We would lose any opportunity of giving traveling fellowships for young people or any sense that young people can come to a meeting and find somebody they have read and would like to talk to. We are at a threshold where, if we increase the number of members, I believe we would have to decrease, in proportion, the number that can attend the meeting.  Once you go much above one thousand people, you have a very different meeting and, since it is almost a week long, something would be lost.  Having said that we come to something else we have grappled with; is the society simply a meeting that happens annually or an organization that operates throughout the year?   This is something the whole college has wrestled with on an up and down basis, depending on whether the issue had to do with advocacy or with what we think scientifically, needs to happen locally. Or what is our obligation with respect to education throughout the year as much as the annual meeting, and would that come through CME activities, which, is something we all work with?  Even the origin and the development of a journal was a response to how does one keep the identity of the college and disseminate information.  

AS: What about the journal; do you think it has been a success and is it doing what you wanted it to do?  

DK: One of the issues is what is going to be the newer forms of communication. Are they going to replace, not only the telephone, but all the books we have on our shelves, let alone all the journals?  The founding of our Journal was based on our expectation it would allow interaction between clinical and basic activity in the fields of pharmacology and neuropsychopharmacology.  That would represent what the annual meeting was all about as well as drawing ideas from the field.  The jury is still out as to whether we have achieved what we were hoping.  Over time, and it may be relatively soon, some kind of connection may develop between the Journal and our other educational activities such as the CD-ROM and web pages we are setting up. One of the things we haven’t talked about is the Generation of Progress series.

AS:  I was going to segue into that.

SK: These began in the 1970s and we have now gone through four generations of progress in multi-author volumes. It is impressive how many advances there have been in the last forty years. They reflect a kaleidoscope of change in both clinical and basic science areas. I have been a contributor to these volumes and now, at the request of the ACNP Council, have edited the fourth generation volume with Floyd Bloom who represents basic science. This has been a tremendous education for me in terms of working with people who are both members and non-members of the College. One of the most interesting things has been how receptive the majority of the people were, whether they were members or not, to contribute their time and energy. It turned out to be a superb volume and has been one of the high points of my involvement with the College, only exceeded by the honor of being President.  And we have been able to get a CD ROM version which means you don’t have to go to the gym in order to carry a two thousand page book. This allows you to have a lot more flexibility in making slides from the material and getting all the references. The information in the book will look fairly primitive in twenty four months to thirty six months which says something about the excitement I was, eluding to earlier, concerning more advanced, sophisticated communication and ways to educate. It is going to put an increasing burden on the College to assume that responsibility, particularly in the area of integrating clinical and basic science.  

AS: The fourth generation has over two hundred chapters?

DK: I think it was one hundred and seventy seven or something like that.

AS: That’s a mammoth book and some of us have been involved with trying to get updates for the new CD ROM version.  It has become an encyclopedia of the interface between clinical and basic neuropsychopharmacology. There are books that are more clinical or basic but nothing that works in a comprehensive way like the new generation books. You and Floyd did a remarkable job getting out the materials in a relatively quick period given the number of contributors. Obviously, people felt invested in it or scared dealing with the editors.

DK: We did use threats and it was effective!   

AS: I was at another editorial board meeting where they had the so called “impact” factors, and I was struck by the fact that Neuropsychopharmacology was fifth in the ranking. Archives of General Psychiatry was first and, then, the American Journal of Psychiatry.  I think it has moved up and we are getting more basic papers. It is starting to have the impact you and a number of people hoped for originally.

DK: We had the wisdom to recognize that the clinical and basic fields were growing separately and the Journal would benefit from having an editor in each area who was also knowledgeable about the other. We took two wonderful people, who were very much involved in the College, Herb Meltzer on the clinical side and Roland Ciaranello on the basic side.  After Ronald’s death Chris Fibiger took over and has done a terrific job. The increase in the impact factor suggests this integration under two co-editors is successful. I sometimes feel that we need to do something more on the clinical side. Don Robinson, Bob Prien and Jerry Levine recently edited a book that raised issues around clinical trials and those questions remain to be resolved. That is going to be an interesting debate that will continue for the next five to ten years. Another area worth chatting about is advocacy. When I was first on the council we met quarterly and at least two of those meetings were in Washington. Part because one of the councilor’s responsibities was to find out what was going on in Congress and do some diplomacy with respect to a science agenda. I remember very vividly that the expectations for council members was to go meet with the White House staff, as well as representatives or staffers of representatives who controlled the appropriations, both in the House and in the Senate.  That was a strong activity. We don’t do that anymore; however we do other things.  One is that the College recognized we had some natural liaisons, including with patient and family advocacy groups. In the last couple of years we have had plenary sessions involving them; these interactions have been good for the College and we now have a strong advocacy committee.  The other activity that I should mention was that the council would have fifty to a hundred members of ACNP involved what I call science politics both locally as well as nationally.  That meant we needed to get information and even some modeling to others about what we do as an organization and at the annual meeting. I remember several years ago conducting a kind of lobbying one-on-one for about thirty to thirty five college members. Other organizations, such as the Society of Neuroscience, are working in conjunction with the American Psychiatric Association.  

AS: Right, the so-called academic consortium.

DK: The academic consortium advocacy groups are working with us to soften the fact that the ACNP once had to be the only elite scientific voice. I don’t think we have that single role anymore. I feel that historically, when one looks at what we were doing in the mid nineteen eighties, what we are doing now is much better.  On the other hand, I feel sometimes we get complacent and think other organizations will take care of it with their hotlines, will get in touch with representatives and not make use of the unique characteristics of the scientists that belong to this organization. We need to be public advocates, not just private advocates for the kind of science we stand for.  

AS:  Earlier, you mentioned some mentors within the college and thinking back, which members had the greatest impact in terms of your career development?

DK: It’s hard to separate out members of ACNP who also wore other hats. As I look back a lot of my formative experience was at Yale.  My first residency supervisor was Gerry Klerman who was one of the first people who get interested me in the fact that there was a world that could come together between psychotherapy or psychosocial research and psychopharmacology. Tom Detre has been a mentor all along.  He actually joined the College a few years after I did, and represented, not so much a practicing scientist, but somebody who was able to link what we were doing in the clinical world with health policy to provide a broader view of where psychiatry and the ACNP fit in the whole array of medicine.   We very briefly had a Pittsburgh monopoly on the Presidency, when I succeeded him.

AS: Back to back!

DK: Everybody was worried we were establishing a dynasty! But, there were other people who were very influential. I would have to say that Floyd Bloom in terms of his impact on what I began learning about biological psychiatry in the late nineteen sixties. Later on, the ACNP allowed me to develop a relationship with him, where he was the more basic scientist so we had a fair trade that led to a number of foundation activities that continue to this date.  There have been other individuals within the ACNP, certainly my relationship to Dan Freedman, another president of the organization.

AS: Another Yale graduate.

DK: And somebody I met in medical school who put a real stamp on the way the ACNP has been shaped over the years and not just in terms of his role as editor of the Archives of General Psychiatry. Some of the think pieces in the Archives were generated by the annual meetings and I had the opportunity to write a couple of things with Dan that stimulated symposia or panels at the ACNP. The ACNP has also been a place where a number of colleagues from abroad have become corresponding foreign members who had a significant impact on my thinking. Arvid Carlsson is somebody that comes to mind and there were a number of other distinguished colleagues able to come here almost every year.  I have missed very few meetings. What’s interesting about mentors is that when we enter middle age our mentors become members of the College.

AS: Yes!

DK:  I am excited as they become participants of the ACNP. That’s why I feel, as you can jera from my voice as positive about the intellectual fervor that continues to take place.  That comes back to our earlier discussion which is that ACNP can’t get too big or we will lose that intimacy. 

AS: Let’s talk about the social aspects of the ACNP.  What kinds of things come to mind, either here, in Hawaii, or occasionally in Washington?

DK:  We were in Washington, I guess, ten years ago?

AS: Right.

DK: We were there for the twenty fifth anniversary and this is the thirty fifth anniversary so we shouldn’t forget it’s been ten years already since Washington.  When I first came to an ACNP meeting, I am almost positive it was 1970; I was told this was a good meeting because it was a sunny meeting that took place in winter. The allure of being able to be outside for five to seven days has a lot to do with not simply social events but the exchange of intellectual ideas.  If one were to walk along the sand and record the conversations they are often about science. Young and promising faculty members can interact with senior people, giving them a sense of what it would be like to work with some of them and vice versa. There is no question that the ACNP always was, and continues to be, a job market as long as there continue to be jobs.  

One of the issues the ACNP hasn’t tackled yet is the future of the academic departments of psychiatry, neurology and clinical neuroscience. That is something for us to put on the agenda over the next couple of years. I don’t think we should interfere with the activities going on now. Young people are coming to meetings looking for jobs that do exist, involving advanced fellowships, whether they be psychiatrists or post docs. That is one of the positive sides of having this kind of social environment. The meetings are also a place for old friends to get together, and I don’t want to underestimate that, but it’s not the only place where that happens.  What is special about this meeting is more interaction between young and older individuals.

DK: Something we haven’t talked about is the poster session, which becomes another way of having a social and science interaction. You may or may not remember there was considerable debate about what would happen if we had a poster session.  Well, here we are with probably a total of three hundred and eighty posters; the session is going to be taking place on Monday, Tuesday, and Wednesday.

AS: I think the poster session has become the most exciting part of the meeting in some ways.

DK: It’s exciting in the sense of new and fresh data from young people who are not going to get on the panels. The one thing I am concerned about remains making sure the panels and the poster sessions remain places where we put forth our newest ideas. There has always been a great deal of pressure to have symposia for a day or two before or after the meeting. That has been resisted, by and large. There are some in terms of other scientific societies, or small groups that plan clinical trials together. There has been no real discussion about whether this has gone overboard. There are probably four or five journal board meetings down here, certainly more than anywhere else except the American Psychiatric Association, as well as other societies doing their business. That may very well come up for discussion but is a little harder to legislate. Our plates can be easily filled with things that have nothing to do with the science program. If we don’t have time for science, free time to discuss intellectual matters and fun things that come out of these we will become too much like other meetings and that is a concern.  If it’s not already under the review of the program committee, it is a concern for the whole College.

AS: What about the influence of pharmaceutical companies on the College?  What kinds of thoughts do you have in 1996 and moving forward?

DK: I think the College has struck a wonderful balance at this point; there is no question the pharmaceutical industry has been extremely generous in helping us with unrestricted educational grants. I think of the teaching day, I think of the president’s lecture, and I think of other advantages we have to bring people in for special lectures and other events that have been extremely helpful.  I think some of the things like newsletters and some of the CME work has been very helpful. They recognize, just as we do, that this exposure to a more high class way of thinking about neuropsychopharmacology can help create a better educated public and a set of policy makers regarding the positive aspects of what is going on in the field.  Are there risks?  There are certainly risks, but these can be minimized as long as we control the educational content and avoid special sessions that are auctioned off, the way it sometimes happens in other societies. That is the best defense, not only for ourselves, but for the pharmaceutical industry. They gain much more if this partnership is a very open one and the scientific content is left to the College to determine. There are going to be not easy times ahead and unless these partnerships continue to be present between the pharmaceutical industry and the college, the various advocacy groups and the college and with other organizations there will be financial trouble.  Many of us favor putting our other hats on, which is, it would be nice to balance the budget.  On the other hand, the closer you come to balancing the budget the less discretionary income will be present for science.  And that will begin to impact on what the college can do intellectually.

AS: Final thoughts about the future of neuropsychopharmacology, psychopharmacology and the ACNP?

DK: The future of all three is tied together.  When Floyd and I were putting together what would be the new developments there were five or six chapters at the end of the book.  Not surprisingly, there were chapters that ranged from ethical treatment issues when we know more about the genetics of disorders, to what will happen in terms of designer drug strategies as we take advantage of new insights and the techniques.  Those are the kind of issues that are going to drive the College over the next five or ten years.  We need to have people join the college, who have expertise in those areas, and we have to be aware that it is not going to be a straight shot.  Some of the things that have come up in the last couple of years that the College and I have wrestled with, in my time as president, is this whole issue about informed consent, the use of placebo and what will we be able to do in future clinical trials.  We will have to face what to do in the area of neuropsychopharmacology and genetic testing. What will be the coupling between the genetic origins of diseases and the design of certain interventions?  How will we deal with that and what will be the interdisciplinary expertise necessary?  These issues may influence not only the kind of membership, but what kind of training and what kind of educational responsibilities the college needs to undertake in the next five to ten years.  We won’t be able to hide our head in the sand and I don’t think we should, but it’s exciting.

AS: Do you think the College in fifteen or twenty years will be doing more with gene therapy and those kinds of things?

DK: I think so.  The toolbox will be quite full.  One of the things the college will have to deal with is what tools and how those tools are being used. When the College was founded in the early 1960s people said, my God look at these drugs and how they change behavior.  Now we are entering a whole new revolution or evolution, which is going to influence dramatically what we will do over the next fifteen to twenty years.  One only has to look at what is going on in some of the medical diseases like breast cancer. We will be dealing with the whole neuropsychiatric spectrum of diseases and that will influence both ethical issues and behavioral issues. We will be much more represented in childhood and adolescent areas around issues of high risk and prevention. These areas I see as a College, and a field, we are going to be grappling with.  But, it should be fun!

AS: Any other thoughts as we come down to the end of this tape?

DK: As we have chatted, I have felt fortunate to have been part of what’s happened in neuropsychopharmacology in the last twenty years. My membership in the ACNP is not only symbolic but a real treat to be so actively involved with the life of the College.  All I would hope for in the next twenty years is that all of us be lucky enough to remain healthy and intellectually pushed by our young colleagues to be a part of a similar chain of events. 

AS: Speaking as a member of the College and a member of the council, we appreciate all that you have done for the college and for psychiatry.  Thank you.

DK: Well, thank you very much.

AS: Thank you.

( David J. Kupfer was born in New York, New York in 1941.





